Minutes of the full Council Meeting held at 7.00pm, 16th March 2015, at The Village Hall, Pentyrch.

PRESENT: - 
Councillors: 
John Harrison (Chairman), Clare Bath, Brynmor Jones, Chris James, Nikki Howard, Stuart Thomas, Jeanette Troughton, Sara Pickard, Christine Priday, Wynford Ellis Owen & Graham Thomas 
ALSO PRESENT: -
Councillor 
Craig Williams
APOLOGIES: -
Councillors:
Philippa Hill-John & Sandie Rosser
134
Police Matters
PCSO Laura Smith was in attendance and circulated details of the crimes that had taken place in the Council area in the previous month.  She advised that the burglary in Pentyrch had led to the arrest and charging of a suspect.  She referred to the property marking/recording device named ‘Hermes’ that she had spoken about the previous month and advised that there would be another property marking exercise on Saturday 28th March at Creigiau Church Hall.  Cllr Graham Thomas advised that a poster at the entrance to the Church Hall advertising the device would be useful and PCSO Smith agreed to look into this.  The Clerk advised that PCSO Harrison had called into the Council office that morning and he had advised that it was his last day as a PCSO and he was joining the Police Force on 30th March.  The Chairman wished PCSO Harrison well for his future career and thanked PCSO Smith for her attendance. 

135
County Council Matters 

Both Cllr Craig Williams and Cllr Graham Thomas were present.  Cllr Graham Thomas reported that CCC were carrying out a waste strategy review and that they were not hitting their recycling targets.  As a consequence it was proposed that the black bins would be reduced from 240 litres to 140 in an attempt to get people to re-cycle more.  In addition the number of green bags being given out would be reduced by restricting the suppliers, as there was evidence that they were being used for things other than for what they were intended.  This caused a discussion within the Council with members aghast at the intentions of CCC who wanted people to re-cycle more but were reducing the ability of residents to be able to do so.  It was argued, once again, that this would lead to an increase in fly-tipping and Cllr Graham Thomas agreed that fly-tipping was an issue, as was littering from cars, especially along the country lanes in the Council area.  It was pointed out by Cllrs James and Howard that this was, once again, done without consultation and Cty Cllr Craig Williams advised that the cost of these changes would be £2.1 million whereas the cost of the fine, for missing the target, was £800,000.  Councillors were sceptical whether the changes proposed would lead to greater re-cycling and expressed their disappointment with CCC’s handling of the situation.  
Cllr Graham Thomas went on to say that the progress of the LDP had shifted back to CCC as they had until the end of April to work on the 150 actions that the Inspector wanted them to amend or change.  It was felt that the article by the Cardiff Civic Society, which had been circulated to all Councillors and also had achieved some press interest, was a very good précis of the problems of the LDP in its current format.

Cty Cllr Craig Williams announced that the new mobile library, albeit a second-hand one purchased from Powys CC, had been rolled-out.  He added to Cllr Graham Thomas’ report by expressing frustration with the madcap ideas in relation to the green bags and the black bins and feared a massive backlash from the public when the intended CCC costs were made clear.  He went on to advise members that he had now formally requested a site meeting in respect of the continuing concern expressed by residents in relation to safety issues on Heol Goch and Church Road.  The failure by CCC to adhere in any way to the Charter was an indictment on the Council and one which he had personally spoken about with the CEO, who had promised to look at the issue.  Cty Cllr Craig Williams was unconvinced as to whether this would lead to any positive change.  He went on to discuss the proposed Bovis site north of Heol Goch and to the south of Pen-y-Waun and his intention to request a site-visit by the planning committee.  He felt that it was sad news that the transport plans for the site had gone through and this prompted a discussion around the conditions attached to the outline planning permission and the site in general.  He believed that there would be objections to the detailed planning permission and urged the PCC to repeat their previous objections. 
He finished by advising that, as a consequence of CCC’s proposed budget, Council Tax was due to rise by 5%.  Cllr Owen queried the budget cuts that had been rescinded and Cty Cllr Craig Williams agreed that CCC had climbed down over certain issues but added that they were minor, as the present budget was already £9million overspent and CCC needed to make £45million worth of savings.
136
Public Session

There were no members of the public present. 
137
Matters Arising from the Public Session.

There were no matters arising
138
To receive the Minutes of the full Council Meeting held on 16th February 2015.

The minutes were proposed by Cllr Stuart thomas, seconded by Cllr Christine Priday and agreed by all.  They were signed by the Chairman.  
139
Matters Arising
There were no matters arising
140
Clerk’s Report
140.1 & 7
Reforming Local Government: Power to Local People
The Clerk referred to the White Paper on ‘Reforming Local Government: Power to Local People’ and the consultation, which has a closing date of 28th April 2015.  He went on to confirm that he had circulated the extract from the White Paper relevant to Community Councils to all members following the previous meeting.  The Clerk felt that some of the proposals were not relevant to Community Councils and other proposals could have far reaching consequences for smaller Councils.  There was a recommendation that Council’s that had an income of less than £200,000 should merge with larger Community Councils.  To achieve this in north-west Cardiff would require Pentyrch to merge with Radyr, St Fagans and Tongwynlais, whereas in the Vale of Glamorgan the merger of every single Community Council in the north-east of the County would not achieve the income currently enjoyed by the PCC.  It would also render the purpose of Community Councils meaningless, as the combined Council would be too large to retain its local identity.  The Clerk felt that the one-size fits all approach was futile, as it took no account of the differences throughout Wales.  A debate then ensued with Cllr Stuart Thomas saying that his reading of the proposals indicated that only competent Community or Town Councils would see a devolvement of additional powers and responsibility to them.  Cllr Howard asked why the sum of £200,000 was selected in the first place.  Cllr Owen asked what was the intended outcome of the changes.  It was speculated that the intention was to relieve the Local Authorities of burdens that could be carried out by Community Councils and thus make savings.  Cllr Owen felt that this was what used to happen when people in a community did things for the rest of the community and he added he saw nothing wrong with a return of responsibility back to grass roots level.  He felt that society had lost the love, compassion and care it used to have for fellow citizens and welcomed a return to those values.  However other Councillors were more sceptical about whether the funding would follow with the responsibility.  The Clerk pointed out that he was attending a SLCC meeting on the consultation on Thursday, 19th March 2015 and that should he learn anything new at that meeting, he would share it with Councillors.  He suggested that he draft a response to the consultation for agreement at the April meeting, which was before the end of the consultation period.  This was agreed by Council.  Clerk to arrange
140.2

Grants
The Clerk read out the details of the grant applications made by Pentyrch Rangers and GYG WI.  He also advised members that this was the last grant consideration of the financial year and that from the budget of £1,548, there was £753 available for distribution at the meeting.  The Clerk also drew members’ attention to the 10 grant applications received, during the course of the last year, from organisations outside the Council area and which were traditionally considered for any monies left over at the March meeting.  Cllr Stuart Thomas proposed that the Pentyrch Rangers be awarded £200 and the GYG WI £100 and that the remainder be carried over to next year to ensure that grant monies remained within the Community.  Cllr Owen counter-proposed that Pentyrch Rangers be awarded £200, the GYG WI £100 and that £150 be awarded towards the National Eisteddfod which, this year, was being held in Caerphilly.  Cllr Stuart Thomas agreed to this amendment and seconded Cllr Owen’s proposal.  This was agreed by all.  The Clerk confirmed that the total amount allocated amounted to £450 which would leave £303 to be added to next year’s grants budget.  Clerk to arrange
140.3  

The Pensions Regulator
The Clerk explained that he had received a letter advising that from 1st July 2016, every employer with a member of staff must enrol eligible employees into a workplace pension scheme and contribute towards it. He advised that, at present, no staff members were members of a pension scheme although all had been offered that opportunity upon commencing employment.  The Clerk had advised the Pension Regulator that he was the nominated contact for the Council.  He was also concerned that he could find no details of an opt-out scheme for employees.  Cllr Owen advised that there was an opportunity to opt out and he promised to send details to the Clerk.
140.4

OVW ~ Draft Revised National Training Strategy 2015-2019
The Clerk advised that he had circulated the draft revised National Training Schedule to all members on 19th February 2015 and OVW was seeking feedback, by way of consultation, to their proposals.  The Clerk had enquired with OVW as to PCC attendance and 4 Councillors had attended 7 courses over the last six years.  The Clerk appreciated that some courses were deemed not relevant to some Councillors and other courses were inconvenient in terms of location and/or time and date.  He also appreciated that Councillors were volunteers and may not have the time in their lives to attend courses.  OVW was seeking to provide relevant training to as wide an audience as possible and the survey is looking to establish whether this was realistic.  Cllr Howard felt that the course that she had attended in Bridgend was poor in content and presentation.  By comparison the training course arranged by R&MCC in conjunction with Planning Aid Wales had been far better.  Cllr Howard added that, as she was in full-time employment, her preference for training courses would be either in school holidays or at weekends.  Cllr Stuart Thomas felt that the course he had attended, ‘The Council as an Employer’, was relevant despite the fact that he had served on the Council for 30 years.  A discussion ensued and it was felt that a training day, preferably on a Saturday which offered a variety of courses in one venue, would be preferable as Councillors could choose which course was relevant to them.  There was also a discussion on whether the PCC could be a venue for a training course although it was pointed out that PVH or GYG Village Hall would need to be hired and there was a dearth of available hire opportunities in the evenings or at weekends.  The Clerk was asked to reflect Council’s opinion in the consultation.  Clerk to arrange
140.5

School Lane, Gwaelod y Garth

The Clerk advised that he had received a letter, via Cllr Sandie Rosser, from GYG WI in relation to the condition of School Lane, Gwaelod y Garth.  GYG WI have been campaigning since July 2014 to improve School Lane and had handed a petition into CCC with over 450 names on it.  He went on to say that School Lane has been an unresolved issue for over 30 years.  The Secretary of the WI had contacted WG in relation to a grant from the Aggregates Levy Fund to fund the ‘scheme’, although did not identify in her letter the details of the ‘scheme’.  She claimed that a WG representative had told her ‘the only viable solution to obtain this funding would be for the Community Council to own responsibility for the lane’.  The Clerk reminded members of the complexity of this issue and the steps that had been taken by Cty Cllr Craig Williams.  The Clerk pointed out that specific reference had been made to School Lane at the November 2014 meeting and also the January 2015 meeting.  He reminded members that the PCC did not own any part of School Lane or any land abutting or close to School Lane and, whilst the PCC is as anxious as GYG residents to see the matter resolved once and for all, he advised Councillors that it was not within the remit of this Council to ‘adopt’ School Lane for the purpose of obtaining WG Aggregate Levy Funding.  Cty Cllr Craig Williams advised that Cllr Ramesh Patel, was now the Cabinet Member responsible and he had recently visited the site.  Cllr Williams remarked that since he had been a Councillor there had been five different cabinet members responsible for this issue.  Cllr James spoke in support of the PCC backing a resolution to the problems of School Lane but agreed with the Clerk that it was outside the remit of the Community Council to adopt School Lane.  The only way was to continue to pressure CCC to find a resolution.  Council agreed with the Clerk’s assessment of the situation and asked that the Clerk convey the Council’s decision to the GYG WI.  Clerk to arrange
140.6

Community Link

The Clerk advised that the Community Link had been completed, proof-read and submitted to the printers within a week of the closing date of 4th March 2015.  The printed Links had been delivered to the Council offices that day and circulated immediately to the distribution network.  Residents should be receiving theirs by the weekend.  The Clerk congratulated the Editor, Cllr Stuart Thomas, on such a speedy turn round.

141
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £5,822.84p and receipts of £130.00p were recorded for February 2015.    Acceptance of the figures was proposed by Cllr Owen; seconded by Cllr Troughton and agreed by all.  Cllr Howard queried the frequency of bench replacements and the Clerk advised her of the rolling programme of bench refurbishment and the need, every 5 or 6 years, to buy replacement lengths to maintain a stock for on-going replacement.
142
Planning Applications
There were 6 planning applications to consider:

a) 15/00275/MNR ~ Land east of Cardiff Road, Creigiau.  Councillors expressed concern that site clearance had commenced prior to permission being granted.  They were specifically concerned about access from the junction of Cardiff Road and Queen Charlotte Drive, especially the bend in the road and the plethora of vehicles parked on the road-side both of which would hinder vision to a new access.  They were also concerned that the number of small developments planned for this stretch of Cardiff Road, Creigiau, whilst relatively small in number, would place an unbearable burden on a sewage system already at full capacity.  The Clerk was asked to convey these concerns to CCC (Planning).  Clerk to arrange
b) 15/00301/MNR ~ Reserved Matters for 47 dwellings at land north of Heol Goch, Pentyrch.  Members had considered this issue during discussions regarding County Council matters (Paragraph 135 ante refers) and members felt that it would support the objections made by Cty Cllr Williams.  The Clerk was asked to convey these concerns to CCC (Planning).  Clerk to arrange
c) 15/00250/DCH ~ Aubrey Villa, 52 Cardiff Road, Creigiau.  There were no adverse comments. 
d) 15/00199/MNR ~ Forgeside, Church Road, Pentyrch.  Cllr Priday pointed out that the application should be objected to as no street lamps were in evidence on the site and therefore the condition had not been met.  In addition, the street light on the junction with the footpath leading to Pantbach had also failed, so the whole area was in darkness.  The Clerk was asked to convey these concerns to CCC (Planning).  Clerk to arrange
e) 15/00240/DCH ~ Tyddyn, Garth Hill, Gwaelod y Garth.  The Clerk advised that he had received three specific objections to this application which he read to the Council.  He asked Council what they wished to do and it was agreed that Council would support the objections made.  The Clerk was asked to convey these concerns to CCC (Planning).  Clerk to arrange
f) 15/00351/MNR ~ Land adjoining 13 Penuel Road, Pentyrch.  Cllr Priday declared an interest.  Cllr Harrison asked that he had an opportunity to view the details on line and report to the Clerk.  This was agreed.

143
Correspondence
Cllr Howard queried why the Council’s Accounts were sent to Durham (3.3.15).  The Clerk advised that Mazars LLP were appointed by the Wales Audit Office as our External Auditors but he did not know why they had been selected.
Cllr Harrison queried the correspondence in relation to Heol Goch and Church Road (18..2.15) and it was suggested that the Clerk write a strongly worded email to Cty Cllr Williams asking that he bring the issue to a higher authority within CCC as it was apparent the PCC were being ‘fobbed off’ at a lower level.  Clerk to arrange
144
Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Cllr
	Report
	Action Taken

	23.2.15
	Philippa 

Hill-John
	I received this from one of Pentyrch's residents - please can you take the appropriate action or reply - 

‘Whilst I think about it I wanted to mention how disappointed we were with the amount of cigarette and wrapper littering that was evident when we went for a walk last weekend in the village. we went to the top of Heol-Y-Parc and along the tarmac road that takes you to the back of Craig -y-Parc school. There is a public footpath next to the 5 bar gate leading into the field and all around the gate, edge of the field and around the back of the school were cigarette packets and cigarette ends.  We counted 32 packets left on the ground/in hedgerow and an abundance of cigarette ends all in a public area - it looked awful and is pure littering. The school has put a cigarette bin on the wall but it is clearly not appropriately used by all.  I hoped you may be able to facilitate some change as a pro-active village councillor as we are so lucky to have such a green field packed village and littering on this scale seems avoidable.’
	Emails to Craig y Parc School and C2C

	25.2.15
	Chris Priday
	Please could you remind CCC that the large quantity of "builders" material dumped at the field entrance just past De Courcey’s has still not been removed?
	Email to C2C

	25.2.15
	Chris Priday
	Street lighting column no.4 on Bronhaul, Pentyrch, is not working. Please can you report the matter to CCC?
	Email to C2C

	2.3.15
	Stuart Thomas
	The stretch of Tynant Road, Creigiau, between Ffordd Dinefwr and the A.4119 Llantrisant Road was flooded last weekend, specifically between Little Mill and Smokey Cot, where CCC put in new drainage and kerb-stones some two years ago.  I believe the hedgerow was recently cut and the subsequent rain has washed the mulch into the drains blocking it and causing the road to flood.  On Saturday a small sports car entered the flooded area at too fast a speed and flooding the engine which failed and stranding the car in the middle of the flooded road and causing a massive tailback of traffic in both directions.  Could CCC be informed of the problem and asked that the drains be cleared as soon as possible?
	Email to C2C

	12.3.15
	Stuart Thomas
	There is a high amount of litter along all the main routes in the Council area and especially Heol Pant y Gored, Creigiau and Heol Goch, Pentyrch.  Could we ask CCC if they could clear the litter before the hedgerows and trees come back into leaf?
	Email to C2C

	16.3.15
	Sandie Rosser
	I am unable to attend the meeting on Monday.  I would formally like to object to planning no. 15/00240/DCH on the grounds, as stated by the neighbours, that this would be out of keeping with the character of the conservation area because of the materials proposed and the design of the extension.
	For information

	16.3.15
	Chris James
	I have been asked by Cllr Sandie Rosser to bring up the speed of vehicles along Main Road, GYG, especially from the entrance to Garth Tyres right the way through to Garth Olwg.  The narrowness of the road combined with the high level of on-street parking makes a mockery of a 30 mph speed limit and it is felt that reducing the speed limit in this area to 20 mph will have a positive impact upon road safety and noise levels.  In addition I would also advocate a similar speed limit be sought for River Glade, GYG, which similarly is an exclusively residential street with a high level of on-street parking.
	Clerk to arrange

	16.3.15
	Chris James
	I have noticed a lot of unnecessary signage at the junction of Heol Goch and Main Road, GYG and wondered whose land it is and whether these signs can be removed.
	CMO to assist.

	16.3.15
	Stuart Thomas
	I would draw Councillors attention to recent correspondence from Colin Belward which was responded to by both the Clerk and me.  The point that comes out of this correspondence relates to how PCC wishes to spend its available money and what projects it wishes to initiate or support.  I suggest this matter is given though by Councillors and discussed at the next Forward Planning session to identify any budgetary requirements.
	Clerk to arrange


There being no other business, the meeting closed at 8.45 pm
Chair_____________________________________________

Date______________________________________________
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